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People make meaning through culture such that culturally-congruent cues “feel right,” while incongruent cues do not. Three studies

show that the resulting feelings of fluency (disfluency) spill over into judgments and encourage one to “keep going” (“stop and

reconsider”) in the contexts of word games, food, and consumer product consumption.
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their provider than participants recalling the worst customer service 
experience. The data also fulfilled the criteria for a mediation model, 
suggesting that the effect of memory recalled on the likelihood to 
switch vs. renew is mediated by pleasantness of the recalled experi-
ence.

Experiment 3 examines whether the observed selective acces-
sibility effect is driven by motivated reasoning. If indeed consumers 
are motivated to remember extremely positive rather than neutral and 
negative experiences, they should only be motivated to do so when 
they have to repeat this experience again in the future. To test this 
idea, we asked 152 Pittsburgh pedestrians to complete a commercial 
evaluation study. Half of the participants were asked to evaluate two 
sets of beer commercials (beer commercial next condition) and the 
other half were asked to first evaluate one set of beer commercials 
and then evaluate one set of soda commercials (soda commercial 
next condition). All participants first viewed and rated the pleasant-
ness of five beer commercials, including one pleasant, one unpleas-
ant and three average commercials (based on pleasantness ratings 
obtained from a separate pretest). After evaluating the first set of beer 
commercials, participants were asked to recall and briefly describe 
one of the beer commercials they just watched. After describing the 
commercial, participants evaluated the second set of commercials 
(either beer or soda). As predicted, we found that participants in the 
beer commercial next condition were more likely to recall the best 
beer commercial from the first set rather than the worst or average 
commercials, as compared to participants in the soda commercial 
next condition.

If It Feels Right…Do It: Cultural Congruence 
as a Consumption Cue

ExTENDED ABSTRACT
On the 4th of July, do Americans put more food on a patriotic 

plate? Does a green border subtly encourage people to do more of a 
task? Can subtle exposure to traditional wedding photos make you 
more willing to buy an unrelated consumer product? In short, can 
cultural meanings deeply rooted in memory influence consumption 
when cued?

Culture is a meaning-making framework; the characteristic way 
humans perceive their environment (Triandis, 1972). In this sense, 
culture provides a blueprint or outline for how one is to behave and 
what one can expect of others across a variety of situations. What 
is culturally appropriate seems right, while what is culturally inap-
propriate seems off or wrong (Triandis, 2007). Because all of human 
life occurs within culture, and cultural knowledge is deeply rooted 
in memory, what feels right or wrong ‘goes without saying’. While 
social scientists have long studied culture, the implications of this 
feeling of fluency, the telltale marker that culture is at work, has not 
yet been studied directly. Instead, researchers have either focused on 
describing a particular culture or on comparing and distinguishing 
between cultures, particularly contrasting East and West and describ-
ing the content and consequences of cultural ‘syndromes’ such as 
individualism and collectivism (for a review, Oyserman, Coon, & 
Kemmelmeier, 2002). 

Rather than focusing on a specific culture or on specific dif-
ferences between cultures, the current studies focus on the conse-
quences of the feeling of fluency that being immersed in a culture 
provides. Within situations that are culturally appropriate, people 
from that culture can feel at ease, they know what to expect and 
how the situation will unfold. These feelings of ease can spill over 
into unrelated judgments, including, as we show here, consumer 
judgments. We build from two major tenants of behavioral decision 

research and social cognition research: first, that preferences are con-
structed in the process of making a choice (Bettman, Luce, & Payne, 
1998; Novemsky, Dhar, Schwarz, & Simonson, 2007) and second, 
that metacognitive judgment, the feelings that emerge while think-
ing, are a major source of constructed preferences (Schwarz & Clore, 
1996; Schwarz, 2004). These prior studies have focused on feelings 
of ease or difficulty that come to mind in the process of choosing 
or judging. For example, they show that difficult to read print font 
(Song & Schwarz, 2008b) or being required to give many examples 
(as reviewed by Schwarz, 2004) both cue feelings of difficulty that 
spill over into the judgment task. Building on this prior work, in 
three studies we provide evidence that subtle cultural cues influence 
consumption such that cues congruent with deeply-rooted cultural 
memory “feel right,” create a sense of fluency, and encourage more 
consumption while culturally-incongruent cues “feel wrong,” create 
a sense of disfluency, and discourage consumption.

In our first set of studies, we had participants complete an ana-
gram descrambling task that was framed in either a red, green, or 
black (control) border. After completing a series of the puzzles, par-
ticipants were asked how much they would like to continue play-
ing the game. We hypothesized that the colors green and red, well-
established cultural cues for going and stopping, respectively, would 
wield a subtle influence on the decision to do more puzzles or not. As 
predicted, participants in the green condition were significantly more 
likely to want to do more puzzles, while those in the red condition 
were less likely to want to do more puzzles compared to the control 
group. To assess the generalizability of this initial finding, we devel-
oped a second study in which participants in a virtual restaurant buf-
fet were asked to choose food to put on their plate and to indicate the 
serving size of each food they desired. Participants were randomly 
assigned to a green- or red-bordered plate. As predicted, participants 
with the green-bordered plate put significantly more food on their 
plate (with respect to serving size) compared to participants with the 
red-bordered plate.

In our second set of studies, we wanted to demonstrate that the 
effect of cultural congruence was not limited only to color. For this 
study, we conducted two separate experiments at picnics providing 
participants with plates decorated in holiday-congruent or holiday-
incongruent themes. The experiments took place on the 4th of July 
and Labor Day, two patriotic American holidays. At both picnics, 
participants were randomly assigned into experimental (holiday-
themed) and control (no-theme, white control) plate conditions. The 
themed plates were holiday-congruent on the 4th of July (American 
flag, stars and stripes) and holiday-incongruent on Labor Day (Hal-
loween-themed pumpkins, black cats). Participants were randomly 
given a plate, went through the food line, and selected their food. Af-
ter their selection, participants were stopped, ostensibly to chat but 
really to discreetly weigh their plate on a digital scale (in ounces). 
As predicted, cultural congruence mattered: participants put signifi-
cantly more food on a holiday-congruent plate and less food on a 
holiday-incongruent plate compared to control.

In our third study, we wanted to demonstrate that the effects of 
cultural congruence could spill over from the immediate situation 
into an irrelevant subsequent task. The stimuli for this study consist-
ed of wedding photographs with culturally congruent or incongruent 
themes. Specifically, participants were asked to rate the quality of 
wedding photographs for an online wedding planning site. Partici-
pants were randomly assigned to a “traditional wedding” condition 
– in which the photos featured a bride in a white dress, a groom in 
a tuxedo, a formal tiered wedding cake, and a traditional wedding 
party – or to a “nontraditional wedding” condition – in which the 
photos featured a bride in a green dress, a groom in a purple tuxedo, 
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a wedding cake that was neither tiered nor formal, and no wedding 
party. Following the rating task, participants completed an ostensi-
bly unrelated consumption task in which they decided to purchase a 
fleece blanket or not. As predicted, participants who rated traditional 
wedding photos prior to the consumption task were significantly 
more likely to buy the fleece than participants who rated the nontra-
ditional photos.

In sum, across three studies we show that culture congruence 
influences consumption in a variety of contexts via subtle feelings of 
fluency/disfluency. Theoretical and managerial implications are also 
discussed, including applications for brand cultures.

Persuasive Advertising with Sophisticated 
but Impressionable Consumers

ExTENDED ABSTRACT
The goals of advertising campaigns are diverse; they vary from 

creating awareness for a new product to affecting repeated pur-
chases. To achieve these goals, firms decide not only how much to 
advertise but also how to advertise their products. Firms may se-
lect the content of their advertisements to convey information about 
their product quality directly to consumers. Firms may also choose 
uninformative advertisements. One explanation behind uninforma-
tive advertising is to signal product quality to consumer by “burning 
money.” The message contents of advertisements are, in that case, 
irrelevant and their only effect is to reveal information indirectly to 
consumers. However, the content of uninformative advertisements 
might have a direct effect on consumers in itself, through persuasion 
for example. A vast literature documents and uses cognitive psychol-
ogy to analyze persuasion in advertising. Firms may therefore select 
uninformative advertising because of its direct effect on consum-
ers through the persuasive elements of its message. This strategic 
decision may also convey information to consumers indirectly and 
signal the product quality. The focus of this paper is to address the 
following questions about persuasive advertising. When consumers 
understand how persuasion works, will persuasive advertising ever 
be optimal for a firm? If the answer to the previous question is yes, 
will persuasive advertising always be associated with high-quality 
products? Finally, when firms can select persuasive or informative 
advertising, does one type of advertising dominate the other one?

I propose a model in which consumers are uncertain about the 
quality of a product sold by a monopolist. At the time of purchase, 
consumers do not know the exact product quality but try to assess 
it using their beliefs about quality. These beliefs could be, for in-
stance, the recollections that consumers have of the product, which 
are generated by all past interactions between consumers and the 
product, including past personal experiences, word-of-mouth, of-
ficial consumer reports, and of course advertisements. Some con-
sumers having positive recollections and some consumers having 
negative recollections generate different beliefs about quality. The 
likelihood of having a positive recollection is an increasing function 
of quality thus recollections reveal some information about product 
quality. Furthermore, the firm may engage in persuasive advertising 
to increase the number of positive recollections. Specifically, in this 
paper, persuasive advertising is assumed to change the distribution 
of prior beliefs that consumers have about product quality. After be-
ing exposed to an advertisement, consumers might be more likely to 
remember the positive aspects of their last experience with the prod-
uct than they would have remembered without the advertisement. 
In addition, consumers are sophisticated as they are fully aware that 
the firm can choose to engage in persuasive advertising, which in-
creases the likelihood of positive recollections. They know whether 

they have seen persuasive advertisements and that they might be af-
fected by them. However, they do not know if a positive recollection 
is the consequence of persuasive advertising or true experience as, 
of course, they do not know the recollection they would have had 
without persuasive advertising.

This paper shows that consumers cannot fully undo the effects 
of advertising, and engaging in persuasive advertising might be opti-
mal even with sophisticated consumers. In addition, I show that per-
suasive advertising is not necessarily a signal of high quality. Under 
some market conditions, the fact that consumers fully understand the 
effects of advertising allows firms to signal a high quality by choos-
ing a high price and by not engaging in advertising. If a firm chooses 
not to engage in persuasive advertising, consumers with positive sig-
nals know that their signals come only from the intrinsic product 
quality and were not artificially improved by a marketing campaign. 
As consumers with negative signals do not buy, the product quality 
has to be high enough to generate substantial positive signals and 
make choosing a high price profitable. As a result, choosing a high 
price and not engaging in advertising can help signal a high-quality 
product.

Depending on market conditions and the degree of advertising 
persuasion, persuasive advertising can signal an intermediate-quality 
range, a high-quality range, or even a low-quality range. Similarly, 
persuasive advertising is not naturally associated with high prices. 
Two factors drive the relationship between persuasive advertising 
and prices. First, firms use both price and advertising to signal their 
quality. Therefore, when advertising does not signal high quality, it 
is not associated with high prices. Second, keeping everything else 
constant, exposure to persuasive advertising lowers the expectation 
of product quality, which reflects the consumers’ willingness to pay. 
Indeed, a positive signal with persuasive advertising does not carry 
as much good news as a positive signal without persuasive advertis-
ing. The latter signal was generated only through the intrinsic prod-
uct quality while the former could be spurious and could have been 
negative without persuasive advertising.

Finally, I introduce informative advertising to study how firms 
use different types of advertising strategically. Informative advertis-
ing is based on a claim that is a hard/verifiable piece of information 
about the product. The monopolist chooses now between persuasive 
advertising, informative advertising, or no advertising. I show that 
the option of engaging in persuasive advertising might block the full 
unraveling of information in equilibrium. Some firms, instead of re-
leasing some information in informative advertisements, choose per-
suasive advertising. Moreover, high-quality products are not always 
promoted with the same type of advertising. Specifically, persuasive 
advertising could signal a higher or lower quality product than a 
product promoted with informative advertising.
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